                                                                          THE REGULAR MEETING

  OF THE BLUE GRASS CITY COUNCIL

 BLUE GRASS, IOWA            
JUNE 4, 2018
The Blue Grass City Council met in regular session at 7:00 p.m. on the 4th day of June 2018, in the City Council Chambers of City Hall, 114 N. Mississippi Street, pursuant to law, with Mayor Larry Guy presiding, with the Pledge of Allegiance and a moment of reflection.  The following Council members were present:  Lisa Smith, Bonnie Strong, Brad Schutte and Donna Kinzer.  Emilyne Slagle later arrived at 7:25 p.m.  City Attorney William McCullough and City Engineer Mike Janecek were also in attendance.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  The Clerk reported a correction under Item #20 as BT Grocery, LLC and Jeff’s Market as they were to be combined.  Council member Smith moved to approve the agenda with the added correction to Item #20 combining BT Grocery, LLC and Jeff’s Market, seconded by Council member Strong.  A roll call vote was taken:  Smith-aye, Strong-aye, Kinzer-aye and Schutte-aye.  Motion carried.
MAYORAL COMMENTS:  Mayor Guy announced the following:  “We would like to welcome all of you to your Blue Grass City Council meeting.  We hope the meeting will be informative and beneficial.  We do ask that you silence your cell phones and/or pagers.  We want to hear from you but we ask that you wait to be recognized.  Please state your name and address and make your comments brief.  In an effort to keep the meeting on task, please limit your comments or concerns to several minutes.  Please allow the person speaking to finish uninterrupted.  Thank you”.

PUBLIC FORUM:   Blue Grass 5K Race Director Brinson Kinzer recognized and thanked all that supported the 5K race especially the Fire, Police, Medic EMS, Public Works Department, Mayor and City Council, Jeff’s Market and Casey’s General Stores.  He reported that there was only one minor incident during the race due to the heat and a business owner that was upset due to his business being impacted with the temporary race route closing off the street and road construction; otherwise, it was a success.  Mr. Kinzer asked that any complaints, concerns and/or questions be directed to him.  


Developer Dale Grunwald reported that the Southeast corner Mayne Street was complete and that he would be sodding and seeding soon; however, expressed safety concerns on the property adjacent to his particular area where the City recently constructed a split rail fence over a culvert as a precaution near the Post Office.  He said that he was willing to help fill that area to make it much safer for mowing and to make it more appealing asking that the Council tell him what they would like to be done.    
CONSENT AGENDA:   Council member Smith made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented, seconded by Council member Strong:

1. Motion to approve the minutes of the May 21, 2018 City Council meeting

2. Motion to adopt Resolution 2018-23 ref:  authorizing issuance of a warrant in connection with the construction of the North Mississippi Street Rehabilitation Construction Project:  Payment #3 to Langman Construction, Inc.
3. Motion to adopt Resolution 2018-24 ref:  authorizing payment from the accumulated Tax Increment Financing Reserve  
4. Payment of claims 

A roll call was taken:  Smith-aye, Strong-aye, Kinzer-aye and Schutte-nay.  Motion carried.  

FIRE DEPARTMENT:   Fire Chief Brian Seamer reported the following: 

5. Fire Department Report:  The May 2018 report consisted of the following:  45 calls with 116.2 on scene man-hours recorded with a total of 169 year-to-date calls.  The report also consisted of the following:  Department performed State mandated driver training and reviewed maps and driving policies; the Department is preparing for their 13th Annual Car Show and pancake breakfast fundraiser set for June 16, 2018 and that the Department was preparing for the upcoming Ragbrai such as truck placement and staff placement asking for volunteers.  Chief Seamer reported that he had drafted an emergency action plan that he will present at the June 7, 2018 Committee of the Whole meeting.     

BUILDING COMMISSIONER:   Building Commissioner Jim Meyrer reported the following:
6. Building Commissioner Report:  The May 2018 report consisted of 4 new homes currently under construction and 14 building permits issued.  Meyrer reported that there were minor improvements to Relentless Rod and that he has received several complaints in regards to grass and weeds in the Prairie Woods Subdivision; therefore, he has been advising owners and contractors about the City’s Maintaining Property and Boulevard Ordinance.
7. Nuisance Abatement ref:  vacated residential property:  Meyrer reported that there has been no progress on the vacated home at 915 S. Oak Lane.  

APPEAL/HEARING:

8. Chapter 6.16 Dangerous Animal Appeal Hearing:  Police Chief Jahns reported that due to recent report of a dog bite the City had sent Cathea and Shane Intveld a Dangerous Animal Notice as this was the third incident to be reported.  He said that the City had received an appeal letter from Mrs. Intveld requesting a hearing. Hayden Intveld and Shane Intveld reported that Mrs. Intveld was unable to attend as she was out of town; therefore, read aloud a letter from the Intveld family asking that the Council reconsider and allow them to keep their beloved family dog as they believe that their dog was provoked had the adult refrained from reaching over the fence.  The letter also stated that the Intveld family, at their expense would install a six foot wooden fence to alleviate any future incidents with their dog. Shannon Kappell expressed concerns on the fact that her 3 year old daughter attends the daycare that is adjacent to the dog as she was concerned on her safety.  Dustin Johnson reported that the incident all occurred when he went to pick up his daughter at the daycare and was trying to carry on a conversation and the dog was barking continuously jumping up on the fence to where you could not carry on a conversation so he went over to the fence to shoe the dog away from the fence at which time the dog reached up and bit him.  He apologized to the Intveld family as he does not wish this upon anyone as it was an unfortunate situation.  Chief Jahns reported that it was his duty as Police Chief to insure the safety of its citizens and due to the fact that there are three reports of this Mastiff dog biting people on record one year apart, he cannot guarantee that this dog was not going to bite a child, citizen, etc.  He said that in case that the dog were to get loose then the Officer’s safety is at risk and/or with its history it may cause a threat to Fire or Medic EMS if they were to respond to an emergency call; therefore, it was his recommendation that the appeal be denied and that the dog be removed from the City.  McCullough reported that according to Section 6.16.010 of the Blue Grass Municipal Code, an animal that has demonstrated a propensity to attack or bite without provocation shall be considered a dangerous animal and with the facts presented, it appears that the dog is considered a dangerous animal; therefore, he recommends that the City Council enforce its Ordinance to have the dog removed from the City.  It was the consensus of the Council to enforce its Ordinance and have the dog removed from the City based on both the City Attorney and Police Chief’s recommendations.     
Council member Emilyne Slagle arrived at 7:25 p.m. 

9. Conclusion of hearing ref:  Council decision:  Council member Strong moved to deny Mrs. Thea Intveld’s appeal and that the City order that the Mastiff dog be removed from the City, seconded by Council member Schutte.  A roll call vote was taken:  Strong-aye, Schutte-aye, Slagle-aye, Smith-abstain and Kinzer-aye.  Motion carried.  
ENGINEER REPORT:  City Engineer Mike Janecek reported the following:
10. Engineer Report:  The Engineer’s Report consisted of the following:  reported that he had attended one Council meeting and one Planning & Zoning Commission meeting during the month of May; reported that the invoicing issue has been resolved in regards to the merge of McClure Engineering Associates to IMEG Corporation and completed the final paperwork in regards to the Sycamore Street Light grant through the Iowa Department of Transportation.   
11. North Mississippi Street Rehabilitation Project:  Previously, the City Council awarded Langman Construction, LLC the contract totaling $2,047,794.74 to totally rehabilitate the North Mississippi Street corridor to include a new concrete street from Mayne Street to Lauretta Street including curbs, gutters, sidewalks, storm and sanitary sewers. 
Janecek reported that Langman Construction was making considerable progress on the sanitary sewer installation and that the storm sewer work; however, they are still waiting on private utility relocates; Iowa American Water Company has also made considerable progress and are near complete and that CenturyLink has several relocates to do throughout the project and Mediacom relocates are almost complete; attended progress meetings and that the paving is projected to start at the South end soon.   
12. Sycamore Street Light:  Janecek reported as part of the North Mississippi Street project the conduit work for the Sycamore Street light needs to be lowered and reported that DECCO will be lowering the conduit with minimal effort and at no costs to the City.
13. Update:  I.D.N.R. DPDES Permit:  Previously, the City had received notification from the Iowa Department of Natural Resources (IDNR) mandating that the City comply with the new regulatory regulations in regards to the City’s NPDES Permit at which time the City submitted an extension letter requesting an extension; however, the IDNR had denied the City’s request.   
Janecek reported the following updates:  reported that Josh Sobaski of the IDNR Field Office has not yet determined if waivers are needed to be obtained due to the proximity of the proposed wastewater treatment plant components; the Disadvantaged Community Analysis application has been submitted and that the IDNR should have a decision by the end of June which was delayed due to their workload and the Engineering Contract for the Wastewater Treatment Plant components is complete and will be submitted to the City for review.    

14. Update ref:  SUDAS (Statewide Urban Design and Specifications):  Janecek reported that he City of Davenport has adopted the “Statewide Urban Design and Specifications” (SUDAS) informing the Council that the City can either adopt a supplement and/or specific City supplement depending on what the City recommends.  It was the consensus of the Council to proceed based on the City Engineer’s recommendation and have both himself and the Public Works Director review Davenport’s SUDA to see if there are specific standards the City should include in a supplement.   
PUBLIC WORKS:  Public Works Director Lonnie Robertson reported the following:
15. Public Works Department Report:  Robertson presented the May 2018 Public Works Department report as follows:  85 Iowa-One Call locates; daily sewer checks; serviced all lift stations; put rock on the cemetery road for the Memorial Day Holiday; Public Works assisted with the crossing of children during construction; put millings at the Mayne and Mississippi Street intersection; mowing of parks and right-of-ways; put signs up for the Memorial Holiday weekend; prepared the bike path and Mayne Street reassuring that is was safe for the 5K race; added a sanitary and storm sewer manhole on Mississippi Street; attended two progress meetings on the North Mississippi Street Rehabilitation Project and is still overseeing the construction project; attended a meeting with QC Analytical and Stanley Engineering in reference to requesting an extension from the IDNR as Stanley Engineering has been successful with other cities and reported that Dale Moses had approached him about volunteering to paint the Welcome Signs and mulch and after conferring with the Mayor it was approved.  Robertson also reported that Iowa American Water Company had completed their water main upgrade on Mississippi Street; therefore, they painted the hydrants yellow to signify that the hydrant is sufficient for the Fire Department to tap into.  Council member Strong asked that the Sewer Committee be included in the future on any information pertaining to the sewer and that they also be updated on what has been discussed to date.  Council member Smith inquired about the removal of the flashing yellow light at Mayne and Oak Lane.  Robertson reported that he had received an email from the State informing him that the bid has been let and that the contractor was waiting on supplies; however, reminded the Council that this was a State project.       
16. Purchase of exmark mower:  Robertson presented the following quotes for the purchase of a new exmark mower that included a trade-in value of $3,000.00 for the City’s old exmark mower:  Pillar Equipment $7,332.00 and Rexco $6,999.00.  He added that this purchase was budgeted for in the Fiscal Year 2018-2019.  Council member Strong inquired about the maintenance of the equipment.  Robertson reported that Public Works does all the maintenance on their equipment reminding the Council that Public Works mows approximately 30 acres; therefore, it is vital that the City have adequate equipment to operate.  Discussion was held on the whether a new mower was needed and/or what the costs would be to replace the motor on the old exmark.  Council member Schutte moved to approve the quote from the Rexco totaling $6,999.00, seconded by Council member Kinzer.  A roll call vote was taken:  Schutte-aye, Kinzer-aye, Strong-nay, Smith-nay and Slagle-nay.  Motion denied.  Mayor Guy commented by asking the Council to remember their actions taken.  
ORDINANCE(S)/RESOLUTION(S):
17. Third reading/Adoption of Ordinance Amendment 2018-01 ref:  authorizing the City of Blue Grass, Iowa to increase their existing refuse rates and charges:  Council member Schutte introduced a synopsis of the third reading of Ordinance Amendment 2018-01 commenting that the Amendment was on file at City Hall for review.  Council member Schutte moved to accept the third reading of Ordinance Amendment 2018-01, seconded by Council member Smith.  A roll call vote was taken:  Schutte-aye, Smith-aye, Strong-aye, Slagle-aye and Kinzer-aye.  Motion carried.   
Council member Schutte moved to adopt Ordinance Amendment 2018-01, seconded by Council member Smith.  A roll call vote was taken:  Schutte-aye, Smith-aye, Strong-aye, Slagle-aye and Kinzer -aye.  Motion carried.   
18. Second reading and consideration of waiving the third reading of Ordinance Amendment 2018-02 ref:  Chapter 15.04 Building Code and Chapter 15.50 Housing Code:  Council member Schutte introduced a synopsis of the second reading of Ordinance Amendment 2018-02 commenting that the Amendment was on file at City Hall for review.  Council member Schutte moved to accept the second reading of Ordinance Amendment 2018-02, seconded by Council member Smith.  A roll call vote was taken:  Schutte-aye, Smith-aye, Strong-aye, Slagle-aye and Kinzer-aye.  Motion carried. 
Council member Smith moved to waive the third reading and adopt Ordinance Amendment 2018-02, seconded by Council member Strong.  A roll call vote was taken:  Smith-aye, Strong-aye, Schutte-aye, Slagle-aye and Kinzer-aye.  Motion carried.
PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION:

19. John Wulf’s First Addition – Preliminary & Final Plat: Previously, the City Council held a public hearing at the request from Mr. John Wulf on May 21, 2018 to subdivide approximately 13 acres zoned A-2 Agricultural District into 2 lots; however, due to the fact that Mr. Wulf had not submitted all the required legal documents and had not addressed the City Engineer’s recommendations, the City Council tabled John Wulf’s First Addition Preliminary and Final Plat until he had met those requirements.  
McCullough reported that although Mr. Wulf has addressed the City Engineer’s requirements, as of today he has only received two of the eight items that are required; therefore, he would recommend that the Council take no action at this time until he has received and approved the remaining six items.  Council unanimously agreed to leave the Preliminary and Final Plat of John Wulf’s First Addition tabled until the City has successfully received those documents and that they are approved by the City Attorney.   
LICENSING & RENEWAL(S):

20. Cigarette Permit Renewals:  BT Grocery, LLC/Jeff’s Market; Casey’s General Stores #3288; JLee Oil, LLC/BP; Dollar General Store #12897:  The Clerk reported that all the Cigarette Permit renewal applications for the period of July 1, 2018 through June 30, 2019 were complete and ready for approval.  Chief Jahns reported no issues with the renewals.  Council member Schutte moved to approve the following Cigarette Permit renewals:  BT Grocery, LLC/Jeff’s Market; Casey’s General Stores #3288; JLee Oil, LLC/BP and Dollar General Store #12897 for the period of July 1, 2018 through June 30, 2019, seconded by Council member Smith.  A roll call vote was taken:  Schutte-aye, Smith-aye, Slagle-aye, Kinzer-aye and Strong-aye.  Motion carried.     
NUISANCE ABATEMENT(S):    

21. Nuisance Abatement(s):  The Clerk reported that she had drafted two letters for the Police Chief in regards to an unlicensed vehicle and a dangerous animal notice.  Chief Jahns reported that the vehicle violation has been resolved.

LOW-TO-MODERATE APPLICATION:

22. LMI Financial Assistance Application ref:  request to repair roof:  McCullough reported that it was inconclusive at the May 21, 2018 meeting that whether the applicant that had applied for financial assistance on repairing his roof had qualified and that after much research, a family of this applicant’s size and income met the 2017 requirements under Section 8 Housing and Urban Development (HUD); therefore, it was his recommendation that the Council consider the applicant’s application.  Council reviewed the two quotes that the applicant had submitted; however, expressed concerns on the notations of the contractors as it was unclear as to whether other repairs would be needed; therefore, it was the consensus of the Council to have the Building Commissioner inspect the roof to see if the repairs would go beyond the amounts specified on the quotes and/or if there was any structural damage and if he is able to give the Council a report of the inspection by either June 7 or June 11, that that item be listed on the Agenda so that the Council can act on whether to approve or deny the application.   
COMMENTS AND FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  Mayor Guy reported that Randy Lorenz, owner of the Drive-In Theater was inquiring on whether the City ever vacated the bike path that was platted on his lot.  He said that he asked that the City Clerk research the City’s files to see if the bike path had in fact been vacated; however, reminded Mr. Lorenz that there was a 20 foot utility easement in and around that area.  Mayor Guy also reported that apparently there was a minor issue with Iowa American Water Company in regards to metering the water used for the water fights during the Homecoming Days.  Robertson added that it was his understanding that Iowa American Water Company was trying to get an accurate reading of all gallons pumped in Blue Grass; therefore, that is why he believes they were persistent on metering the water to get an accurate accounting of the gallons pumped.   
ADJOURNMENT:  Council member Schutte made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Council member Smith.  A roll call vote was taken:  Schutte-aye, Smith-aye, Kinzer-aye, Slagle-aye and Strong-aye.  Motion carried.  The meeting adjourned at 8:17 p.m.
__________________________________________










Mayor Larry Guy
______________________________________________________________             

Attest:  Ann M. Schmidt, CMC, City Clerk/Financial Officer

	CLAIMS REPORT
	
	

	AT&T                          
	TELEPHONE/FAX             
	         114.03 

	BLUE GRASS AUTOMOTIVE         
	EQUIPMENT OPERATIONS           
	         370.75 

	BP                            
	VEHICLE OPERATIONS             
	         817.02 

	CENTRAL STATES H & W FUND     
	HEALTH INSURANCE               
	      8,258.00 

	CENTURYLINK                   
	TELEPHONE/FAX             
	         396.62 

	DICK-N-SONS LUMBER INC.       
	OFFICE OPERATIONS              
	           97.38 

	DORSEY & WHITNEY LLP          
	LEGAL SERVICES                 
	     4,694.50 

	LANGMAN CONSTRUCTION INC.     
	N MISS STR RECONSTR PRJ PMT #3 
	 166,979.10 

	LANGMAN CONSTRUCTION INC.     
	N MISS STR-SANIT/SEWER IMPROV  
	   64,611.70 

	MCCULLOUGH, WILLIAM T.        
	LEGAL SERVICES                 
	     2,250.00 

	MENARDS - MUSCATINE           
	BLDG & GROUNDS MAINTENANCE     
	         117.38 

	MIDWEST BREATHING AIR SYSTEMS 
	EQUIPMENT OPERATIONS           
	         156.73 

	PANTHER UNIFORMS INC.         
	UNIFORM ALLOWANCE    
	         457.65 

	PS3 ENTERPRISES INC.          
	BLDG & GROUNDS MAINTENANCE     
	         293.56 

	QC ANALYTICAL SERVICES LLC    
	TESTING                        
	      2,346.54 

	QUAD CITY TIMES               
	ADVERTISING & PUBLICATIONS     
	         336.60 

	RAGAN MECHANICAL              
	BLDG & GROUNDS MAINTENANCE     
	         755.00 

	RED WING SHOE STORE           
	SAFETY EQUIPMENT   
	         179.99 

	REXCO EQUIPMENT INC.          
	EQUIPMENT OPERATIONS           
	         150.78 

	TC AUTO INC.                  
	EQUIPMENT OPERATIONS           
	           10.00 

	UNIFORM DEN INC.              
	UNIFORM ALLOWANCE        
	         160.00 

	VERIZON WIRELESS              
	TELEPHONE/INTERNET             
	         379.88 

	***** REPORT TOTAL *****      
	 
	 253,933.21 

	
	
	

	FUND TOTALS
	
	

	GENERAL FUND                                              
	                                                       6,513.89 
	

	EMPLOYEE BENEFITS FUND
	                                                       4,718.85 
	

	TAX INCREMENT FINANCING
	                                                       4,694.50 
	

	ROAD USE FUND  
	                                                             60.00 
	

	CAP'T IMPROV PROJECT FUND
	                                                   166,979.10 
	

	SEWER FUND
	                                                       6,355.17 
	

	SEWER IMPROVEMENT RESERVE
	                                                     64,611.70 
	

	FUND TOTALS:
	                                                   253,933.21 
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